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Introduction  
All actions concerning children must uphold the best interests of the child as a primary 

consideration. Staff must always be mindful of the fact that they hold a position of trust, and 

that their behaviour towards the children in their charge must be above reproach. This Code 

of Conduct is not intended to detract from the enriching experiences children gain form 

positive interaction with staff within the education sector. It is intended to assist staff in 

respect of the complex issue of child abuse, by drawing attention to the areas of risk for staff 

and by offering guidance on prudent conduct.  

 

Code of Conduct  

 

1. Private meetings with pupils  
a. Staff should be aware of the dangers which may arise from private interviews with 

individual pupils. It is recognised that there will be occasions when confidential interviews 

must take place. As far as possible, staff should conduct such interviews in a room with 

visual access, or with the door open.  

 

b. Where such conditions cannot apply, staff are advised to ensure that another adult knows 

that the interview is taking place. It may be necessary to use a sign indicating that the room is 

in use, but it is not advisable to use signs prohibiting entry to the room.  

 

c. Where possible another pupil or (preferably) another adult should be present or nearby 

during the interview, and the school should take active measures to facilitate this.  

 

2. Physical Contact with Pupils  
a. As a general principle, staff members are advised not to make unnecessary physical contact 

with their pupils.  

 

b. It is unrealistic and unnecessary, however, to suggest that staff should touch pupils only in 

emergencies. In particular, a distressed child, especially a younger child, may need 

reassurance involving physical comforting, as a caring parent would provide. Staff should not 

feel inhibited from providing this.  

 



c. Staff should never touch a child who has clearly indicated that he/she is, or would be, 

uncomfortable with such contact, unless it is necessary to protect the child, others or property 

from harm. (DENI Circular 1999/9, on the use of reasonable force, gives guidance on Article 

4 of the Education (Northern Ireland) Order 1998 (Power of member of staff to restrain 

pupils).  

 

d. Physical punishment is illegal, as is any form of physical response to misbehaviour, 

unless it is by way of necessary restraint.  
 

e. Staff who have to administer first-aid to a pupil should ensure wherever possible that this is 

done in the presence of other children or another adult. However, no member of staff 

should hesitate to provide first-aid in an emergency simply because another person is 

not present.  
 

f. Any physical contact, which would be likely to be misinterpreted by the pupil, parent or 

other casual observer should be avoided.  

 

g. Following any incident where a member of staff feels that his/her actions have been, or 

may be, misconstrued, a written report of the incident should be submitted immediately to 

his/her line manager.  

 

h. Staff should be particularly careful when supervising pupils in a residential setting, or in 

approved out of school activities, where more informal relationships tend to be usual and 

where staff may be in proximity to pupils in circumstances very different from the normal 

school/work environment.  

 

3. Choice and Use of Teaching Materials  

 

a. Teachers should avoid teaching materials, the choice of which might be misinterpreted and 

reflect upon the motives for the choice.  

 

b. When using teaching materials of a sensitive nature a teacher should be aware of the 

danger that their application, either by pupils or by the teacher, might after the event be 

criticised. Schools have already received advice on the value of consulting parents and 

Governors when proposing to use materials such as the AIDS education for schools and in 

connection with sex education programmes.  

 

c. If in doubt about the appropriateness of a particular teaching material, the teacher should 

consult with the principal before using it.  

 

4. Relationships and Attitudes  
Within the Pastoral Care Policies of the school and the employing authority, staff should 

ensure that their relationships with pupils are appropriate to the age, maturity and sex 

of the pupils, taking care that their conduct does not give rise to comment or speculation. 

Attitudes, demeanour and language all require care and thought, particularly when staff 

are dealing with adolescent boys and girls.  

 

5. E-Safety and Internet Use  



 Staff must exercise caution when using information technology and be aware of the risks to 

themselves and others. Regard should be given to the schools’ E-Safety and ICT Acceptable 

Use Policy at all times both inside and outside of work. 

  Staff and volunteers must not engage in inappropriate use of social network sites which may 

bring themselves, the school, school community or employer into disrepute. Staff and 

volunteers should ensure that they adopt suitably high security settings on any personal profiles 

they may have.  

Staff should exercise caution in their use of all social media or any other web based presence 

that they may have, including written content, videos or photographs, and views expressed 

either directly or by ‘liking’ certain pages or posts established by others. This may also include 

the use of dating websites where staff could encounter students either with their own profile or 

acting covertly.  

Contact with students must be via school authorised mechanisms. At no time should personal 

telephone numbers, email addresses or communication routes via personal accounts on social 

media platforms be used to communicate with students. If contacted by a student by an 

inappropriate route, staff should report the contact to the Principal immediately. 

 

Conclusion  
It would be impossible and inappropriate to lay down hard and fast rules to cover all the 

circumstances in which staff inter-relate with children or where opportunities for their 

conduct to be misconstrued might occur.  

 

In all circumstances, employees’ professional judgement will be exercised and for the vast 

majority of employees this Code of Conduct will serve only to confirm what has always been 

their practice. From time to time, however, it is prudent for all staff to re-appraise their 

teaching styles, relationships with children and their manner and approach to individual 

children, to ensure that they give no grounds for doubt about their intentions, in the minds of 

colleagues, of children or of their parents/guardians.  

 


